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Oxfordshire 

Clinical Commissioning Group 
 

MINUTES: 

OXFORDSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP BOARD MEETING 

31 January 2019, 09.00 – 12.45  Jubilee House, 5510 John Smith Drive, Oxford, OX4 4LH 

 Dr Kiren Collison, Clinical Chair 

Louise Patten, Chief Executive 

Dr Ed Capo-Bianco, South East Locality Clinical Director (voting) 

Dr David Chapman, Oxford City Locality Clinical Director (voting) 

Dr Jonathan Crawshaw, South West Locality Clinical Director (voting) 

Heidi Devenish, Practice Manager Representative (non-voting) 

Roger Dickinson, Lay Vice Chair (voting) 

Diane Hedges, Chief Operating Officer (non-voting) 

Gareth Kenworthy, Director of Finance (voting) 

Dr Amar Latif, West Deputy Clinical Director (voting) [representing Dr Miles Carter] 

Val Messenger, Interim Director of Public Health Oxfordshire (non-voting) 

Catherine Mountford, Director of Governance and Business Process (non-voting) 

Dr Will O’Gorman, North East Locality Clinical Director (voting) 

Dr Guy Rooney, Medical Specialist Adviser (voting) 

Duncan Smith, Lay Member (voting) 

Dr Louise Wallace, Lay Member Public and Patient Involvement (PPI) (voting) 

Sula Wiltshire, Director of Quality and Lead Nurse (voting) 

In attendance: Lesley Corfield - Minutes 

 Jo Cogswell, Director of Transformation 

 Andrea Shand, Head of Service Oxford CAMHS, Oxford Health NHS Foundation 

Trust – Item 13 

 Dr Andy Valentine, Clinical Director of Quality and CAMHS Clinical Lead – Item 13 

Apologies: Dr Miles Carter, West Locality Clinical Director (voting) 

 Dr Shelley Hayles, North Locality Clinical Director (voting) 

 Kate Terroni, OCC Director for Adult Services (non-voting) 
 

 

Item 
No 

Item Action 
 

1 
    
Chair’s Welcome and Announcements 
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and reminded those present the 
OCCG Board was a meeting in public and not a public meeting.  She advised the 
public would have the opportunity to ask questions under Item 3 of the agenda.  
The Chair welcomed Dr Will O’Gorman as the newly elected North East Locality 
Clinical Director, Val Messenger as the Interim Director of Public Health and Dr 
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Amar Latif representing Dr Miles Carter, the West Locality Clinical Director.  The 
Chair expressed thanks to Dr Stephen Attwood who had stepped down from the 
North East Locality Clinical Director post and would shortly be leaving OCCG 
commenting he had been an invaluable member of the organisation and wished 
him all the best for the future. 
 
The Director of Quality read the Patient story and thanked the patient for their 
consent.  The Lay Member (voting) queried how assured the Board was that 
recommendations were being taken forwarded and actioned.  The Director of 
Quality advised recommendations were taken forward through the Transforming 
Care Partnership which reported to OCCG through the Quality Committee.  The 
transition from child to adult services was an issue and work continued on this 
area to improve care for people with learning difficulties and autism.  The Lay 
Member PPI stated reports were received by the Quality Committee and the 
transition to adulthood was a major issue in many services. 

2 Apologies for absence 
Apologies were received from the West Locality Clinical Director, the North 
Locality Clinical Director and the Director of Adult Services (OCC). 

 

3 Public Questions 
The Chair advised no questions had been received via the website.  The Chair 
invited questions from members of the public.  
 
Helen Cornish: I have had 22 years of Chronic Fatigue and understand the 
difficulties of diagnosis and treatment and that CCGs are bound by National 
Institute of Health and Care Excellence (NICE) guidelines.  I have undergone a 
programme of treatment and specialist training called The Chrysalis Effect which 
seems to be an effective recovery process.  A trial has just begun with 30 people 
signed up to a nine month programme.  It is an online programme supported by 
therapists who have undergone specialist training.  The programme is not medical 
and there is a need to work with doctors. 
 
The Chair advised she had just had a discussion with Mr and Mrs Cornish around 
how to link-in with the right people to take this forward. 
 
Barrie Finch: Thanked the CCG for sending hard copies of the papers to County 
Hall and the County Library but advised both sets had ended up in the Library.  Mr 
Finch had sorted the misunderstanding.  Mr Finch understood a report on 
Wantage would be taken to the Oxfordshire Joint Health and Overview Scrutiny 
Committee (HOSC).  Mr Finch reiterated previous remarks made on access for 
those without a computer pointing to Paper 11 and comments on the Integrated 
System Delivery Board (ISDB) and the way engagement was undertaken being 
critical.  Mr Finch raised a polite point on jargon and acronyms pointing out papers 
for public consumption should be readable, understandable and intelligible.  He 
raised the need to move to an Integrated Care System (ICS) pointing out public 
involvement and engagement seemed to have stopped in the last three to six 
months, that there had not been a public consultation and he understood this 
would not happen.  He advised he was speaking to the Board as a member of the 
National Pensioners Convention and a member of the Social Care and Health 
Working Party stressing that engagement was critical. 
 
The Chair commented Mr Finch had raised some good points and the fact 
acronyms were constantly changing was a challenging for everyone.  A copy of 
the response when uploaded to the website to be sent to Mr Finch. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
LC 

4 Declarations of Interest 
There were no declarations of interest pertaining to Board papers or over and 
above those already recorded. 

 

5 Minutes of OCCG Board Meeting held on 29 November 2018 
The minutes of the meeting held on 29 November 2018 were approved as an 
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accurate record subject to changing a GK to Director of Finance. 

6 Matters arising from the Action Tracker and Minutes of 29 November 2018 
The actions from the Action Tracker and 29 November 2018 minutes were 
reviewed and updates provided where these were not covered under items later 
on the agenda.  
 
Integrated Performance Report: Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service 
(CAMHS) Waiting List 
The discharge summary trajectories had been circulated.  The item was closed. 
 
Developing OCCG’s Approach to Public and Patient Engagement 
The Director of Governance reported the Health and Wellbeing (HWB) framework 
was being developed but work had slowed down during the recent  Care Quality 
Commission (CQC) system review follow-up.  Consideration was being given to 
the early engagement of patients, setting up reference groups and having key 
individuals involved in pieces of work.  Both the HWB and Older People’s strategy 
were going out for consultation.  A piece on the Framework would be taken to the 
March HWB before coming to the OCCG Board. 
 
Locality Clinical Director Reports: Musculoskeletal (MSK) Service 
The Chief Operating Officer advised there would be a significant item on MSK at 
the next HOSC meeting and an extensive report would be presented.  She 
advised this was the first example of a new process for OCCG working with 
HOSC and the report would be circulated once it was published. 
 
Locality Clinical Director Reports: Integrated Front Door (IFD) 
The Chief Executive advised a paper had been taken to the CCG Executive 
Committee in order to obtain clinical assurance.  The item was closed. 
 
Public Questions: Churchill Hospital 
The response had been included in the Q&As uploaded to the website.  The item 
was closed. 
 
Integrated Respiratory Team Pilot 
The Pilot was being taken forward through the Respiratory Board and the item 
was closed. 
 
Risk Register 
The Director of Governance reported the review of AF26 had taken place at the 
Director Risk Review meeting and the outcome reflected in the Report to the 
Board.  The item was closed. 
 
The Lay Member (voting) advised AF25 had been discussed at the Finance 
Committee meeting that week where the recommendation had been to move the 
risk to moderate.   
 
System Governance 
The Director of Governance advised this was work in progress and a report would 
be brought to the Board in due course. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
LC 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
DH 
 
 
 
 
LC 
 
 
LC 
 
 
 
LC 
 
 
 
 
 
LC 

Overview Reports 

7 Chief Executive’s Report 
The Chief Executive introduced Paper 19/03 updating the OCCG Board on topical 
issues including the CQC follow-up review of the health and social care system in 
Oxfordshire; the NHS Long Term Plan; the appointment of Dr Will O’Gorman as 
the North East Locality Clinical Director (LCD); and the re-election of Dr Shelley 
Hayles and Dr Neil Fisher to the LCD and Deputy CD roles in the North Locality. 
 
The Chief Executive highlighted the emphasis on planning, the planning round 
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and the Long Term Plan (LTP) advising there had been specific briefings before 
Christmas with Simon Stevens, Chief Executive of NHS England (NHSE), and Ian 
Dalton, Chief Executive of NHS Improvement (NHSI); a positive meeting had 
been held with members of the Keep the Horton General (KTHG) campaign group 
and agreement to continue working together on the approach to engagement with 
local people; the pleasing report following the CQC review; the LTP and how this 
should be prioritised according to HWB – a useful workshop on the meaning for 
Oxfordshire had been held; national performance targets remained a challenge 
but there were improvements on the previous year and the Winter Team approach 
appeared to be making an effect 
 
On being asked how the effectiveness of the Winter Team would be monitored, 
the Chief Executive advised the Winter Team was a group of people from across 
the system who had been brought together to work in the Oxford University 
Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (OUHFT) to try and maximise patient flow and 
achieve urgent care targets in particular around A&E.  There would be some wider 
evaluation around how the teams worked together, whether there had been the 
right capability in the team, and a map of what it looked like and how this would be 
taken forward but generally the feeling was this had been a positive exercise. 
 
The Lay Member PPI observed there was less activity flowing through the type 3 
GP streamed services although there had been a big push to bring in this service.  
There were two projects nationally which would be evaluated and she felt it might 
be helpful if the Winter Team linked with those evaluating this type of approach 
across England.  The Chief Executive advised there had not been a Business 
Case for GP streaming as CCGs were advised the service had to be 
implemented.  The service affected many areas and there was mixed reviews as 
to whether it had worked.  There was a further push to empower GPs to consider 
what else they could do to benefit patients whilst they were providing the service.  
The South East LCD advised GPs had previously been embedded in A&E but 
were now located in a separate (alongside) facility and streaming patients 
appropriately.  The Chief Executive commented the service was benchmarked 
against other GP streaming services and the Lay Member (voting) reported the 
financial proposal had been presented to the Finance Committee. 
 
The Chief Executive thanked Dr Stephen Attwood for his contribution to OCCG 
since its inception in the role of North East LCD and was pleased that the CCG 
would continue to benefit from his experience for a few more months as he would 
be taking on the Deputy post during the election process. 
 
The OCCG Board noted the Chief Executive’s Report. 

8 Locality Clinical Director Reports 
Paper 19/04 contained the Locality Clinical Director (LCD) Reports. 
 
The South West LCD referred to the update at the last meeting on plans for 
primary care services Didcot.  He explained the plan was not finished but work 
was progressing.  A development had been the objection to the planning 
application for the new health centre by the Didcot Town Council but work was 
underway with all concerned to resolve the situation.  The South West LCD 
advised a correction to his report.  Under the section on Neighbourhoods, the third 
Neighbourhood was not Faringdon/Wantage but Wantage as Faringodn wished to 
be in a Neighbourhood with Shrivenham and Highworth in the Swindon CCG 
area. 
 
The West Deputy Clinical Director advised the partners at Cogges in Witney had 
found a solution which allowed them to retain the contract and good progress had 
already been made on Primary Care Networks (PCNs) but there was still more to 
do. 
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The Oxford City LCD reported it was now possible to retrieve appointment 
numbers data from EMIS.  For Oxford City the total number of appointments up to 
December 2018 was just over one million of which 700,000 were face to face, 
250,000 via telephone and email and over 8,500 home visits were made.  He 
thought the Board should be aware of this huge amount of activity and hoped it 
would be possible to obtain data for the whole of the county.  The Chair 
commented that this was very helpful information and felt it should be rolled out to 
other localities. 
 
The Lay Vice Chair noted three of the reports raised concerns about Healthshare 
and the musculoskeletal (MSK) service.  The South West LCD advised there had 
been some concerns from GPs, patient groups and patients which categorised as: 
waiting times to access treatment, local access to physiotherapy services, and 
communication between Healthshare and GPs particularly around test results and 
where the patient was in the pathway. 
 
The Chief Operating Officer acknowledged there had been some issues in the 
MSK handover process which, along with learning from the experience, would be 
the focus of the HOSC discussion on 7 February.  The numbers were higher than 
expected and as a consequence the contract had not been set at the right level 
but this had now been rectified.  Performance was improving and Healthshare had 
proved to be a good partner in dealing with the hidden waits in the system.  There 
was a piece of learning for OCCG on how to accurately model activity numbers.  
Waiting times would be considerably improved.  The MSK pathway had been 
radically changed and it had been recognised monies were not being spent in the 
right way.  As a result the transition was not going to be easy and the Chief 
Operating Officer was sorry for the experience of patients caught in the middle.  A 
reduction in the rate of referrals had been seen and some of the planned 
adjustments expected through the initiative had been delivered.  Further 
improvements were expected. 
 
The Lay Member (voting) observed there was concern expressed in the South 
East report on small neighbourhoods being able to take the challenging agenda 
forward.  The Chief Executive advised the new primary care contract was due to 
be released at lunchtime that day and there was an expectation a population of 
30,000 would be the smallest for a neighbourhood.  She added that the 
neighbourhoods needed to be declared by June but CCGs were not allowed to 
declare until every area was sorted.  The Chair added that information on PCNs 
and social prescribing was included in the LTP and it would be necessary to use 
the LTP and the new GP contract to develop neighbourhoods. 
 
The Lay Member (voting) noted the comments in the North East report regarding 
the opening of new nursing homes putting pressure on primary care.  The North 
East LCD explained a new nursing home usually took palliative care patients who 
required a considerable amount of care.  This had implications for GPs in the 
short to medium term whilst the home was setting up as funding might not be 
commensurate with the required amount of work.  It was agreed the issue would 
be looked into further outside of the meeting. 
 
The OCCG Board noted the Locality Clinical Director Reports. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
DH/GK 

Strategy and Development 

 9 Operational Planning 2019/20 Update  
The Director of Governance presented Paper 19/05 updating the Board on the 
development of the 2019/20 Operational Plan in Oxfordshire in line with national 
guidance.  She advised a large amount of guidance had been issued and the 
strong message was 2019/20 would be year one of delivering the LTP with focus 
on the LTP being delivered by the system.  Buckinghamshire, Oxfordshire and 
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Berkshire West (BOB) had decided on three place based plans and consequently 
the narrative would be written with an Oxfordshire perspective.  OCCG was 
working closely with the providers including primary care.  The headline 
messages were contained in the paper and there were nine highlighted areas in 
the guidance.  The next submission date was 12 February.  There were a number 
of templates with early draft narrative and these would be shared as soon as 
possible as well as using part of Workshop on 12 February for discussion. 
 
The Director of Finance reported the core service allocation was £43.5m.  
Although this was a lot of money it was not enough to meet the demand.  An 
allocation of £43.5m was just short of a 5.6% uplift which was less than the 
national average uplift CCGs were receiving.  OCCG was the lowest funded CCG 
per population and was 4% below target funding.  Key issues in 2019/20 would be 
activity as this had a growth estimate of 3 – 4%; Continuing Healthcare (CHC) as 
over the last two years placements in care homes had increased by 100%, if this 
trend continued the cost pressure would be £4 – £10.0m; Mental Health 
investment.  Primary care was slightly over target allocation by 1.4% but over the 
next five years would move from over to under target; specialised services were 
8.6% over target which was why there was pressure on the OCCG core 
allocation.  Even if OCCG had been funded at target this would still have been 
13% less than the national average per capita. 
 
With regard to monies for primary care, the Director of Finance advised the paper 
and summary related to 2019/20 only and there might be better news in future 
years but there was a need to see how the £4.5m identified for the delegated 
budget for core primary care services flowed through. 
 
The Director of Finance advised the urgent care tariff change was a cash benefit 
only for the provider and not new money into the system.  The provider would be 
expected to show the monies in their bottom-line.  The Medical Specialist Adviser 
cautioned that specialist commissioning would be brought under control but the 
provider and not the system would save money.  The Chief Executive stated all 
areas would be rebased following which there might be a need to consider some 
rebalancing.  The Chief Executive informed the Board that she had expressed an 
interest in taking on specialist commissioning at the Sustainability and 
Transformation Partnership (STP). 
 
The Director of Finance advised all conversations were taking place on a system 
basis, none were bilateral.  This was the right approach and encouraging progress 
was being made. 
 
The OCCG Board noted the current position. 

10 EU Exit Operational Readiness 
The Director of Governance presented Paper 19/06 providing an oversight and 
reassurance to the Board that the organisation and wider health and care system 
was undertaking the necessary actions to prepare for EU exit without a ratified 
deal.  Each organisation was required to identify a Board member as the Senior 
Responsible Officer for EU Exit preparation.  It was proposed that the Director of 
Governance fulfilled this as part of the Accountable Emergency Officer role. 
 
There were seven areas of activity in the health and care system to focus on: 

 Supply of medicines and vaccines 

 Supply of medical devices and clinical consumables 

 Supply of non-clinical consumables, goods and services 

 Workforce 

 Reciprocal healthcare 

 Research and clinical trials 
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 Data sharing, processing and access. 
 
A comprehensive action plan had been drawn up to ensure all necessary 
preparations were undertaken.  The plan would be monitored and updated as 
further guidance was received. 
 
No significant risks had been identified for OCCG through an initial risk 
assessment.  A risk assessment undertaken by NHSE SE (HTV) had identified 
three high level risks all linked to potential shortages of pharmaceutical products 
and clinical consumables.  These risks were being mitigated by the national plans 
around stockpiling of medication and increased capacity and prioritisation of 
medication. 
 
The Director of Governance observed none of the impacts would be anything the 
CCG was not used to dealing with except they would be country-wide not just 
Oxfordshire.  In addition issues elsewhere might prevent items reaching 
Oxfordshire.  The risk for other organisations was low to moderate and was an 
area OCCG could not mitigate against. 
 
Concern was raised around managing patient anxiety particularly around 
medicines management and the possible need for extra capacity to deal with 
questions and queried whether there was a set of communications or standard 
messages for website or GPs.  The Director of Governance reported standard 
messages had been used and many were a reminder to everyone else around 
what they should do but she undertook to liaise with Communications on website 
messages and messages via Twitter feed. 
 
With regard to the EU settlement scheme, the Director of Governance reported 
this had opened early for NHS staff and as an organisation OCCG had highlighted 
to those people impacted but she would take back support to practices and link 
with Oxfordshire County Council (OCC) around their plans for care homes 
particularly in light of the announcement earlier in the week that the fee had been 
dropped.  Clear information would be sent to practices. 
 
The OCCG Board: 

 Noted the contents of the report 

 Agreed the appointment of the Director of Governance as the Senior 
Responsible Officer 

 Noted there were no significant risks identified for OCCG. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CM 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CM 

Business and Quality of Patient Care 

11 Finance Report Month 9 
The Director of Finance presented Paper 19/07 providing the financial 
performance of OCCG to 31 December 2018; the risks identified to the financial 
objectives and the current mitigations.  Detailed scrutiny of the full Finance Report 
had been undertaken at the Finance Committee. 
 
The Director of Finance reported there had been little change in trends from 
previous reports.  OCCG was on target to deliver its break even target for the 
year.  Action had been taken to manage significant risks that had emerged 
through the year, the Financial Management Plan (FMP) had been delivered 
moving the overall net risk from £4.0m to a balanced position due to having more 
certainty on the overall position and a fixed range on the contract outturn position 
with OUHFT had been agreed.  CHC would be a key pressure going forward and 
be a material risk to the outturn position with a £2.4m overspend forecast which 
would be the first item to be covered in the next year. 
 
The OCCG Board noted the Finance Report for Month 9 and considered 
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sufficient assurance existed that OCCG was managing its financial 
performance and risks effectively, that it could mitigate any risks identified 
and that it was on track to deliver its financial objectives. 

12 Integrated Performance Report 
The Chief Operating Officer introduced Paper 19/08 updating the OCCG Board on 
quality and performance issues to date.  The Integrated Performance Report was 
designed to give assurance of the processes and controls around quality and 
performance.  It contained analysis of how OCCG and associated organisations 
were performing.  The report was comprehensive but sought to direct members to 
instance of exception. 
 
The Chief Operating Officer reported: 

 The A&E 95% target had not been met although the Horton Hospital 
continued to perform well and overall performance was better than last 
year.  The locally agreed trajectories had also not been met.  The Medical 
Specialist Adviser advised nationally A&E performance was much worse 
than in Oxfordshire and OCCG was in the middle rankings 

 A quantitative assessment of the work to support winter initiatives was 
awaited.  The system was looking for items that had received investment 
to reduce admissions and consequently bed days.  The A&E Delivery 
Board (AEDB) had requested Directors of Nursing to undertake some 
system-wide reviews 

 There had been some improvement in the last month from the OUHFT on 
the cancer targets and all except the 62 day were met.  There had been a 
consistent rise in performance over the last few months.  On the question 
of capacity to deliver services, it had been agreed this was a ‘must do’ and 
Finance Directors needed to ensure provision was available 

 New in the report was endoscopy performance which had led to 
challenges in the 2 week wait performance but work was underway to 
recover the position 

 There had been an improvement in the number of referral to treatment 
(RTT) and planned care operations but achieving the targets remained a 
challenge.  Continued progress was needed on the RTT standard although 
the 52 week wait trajectory was being exceeded.  There was a push from 
the National Director to ensure this target was met 

 The number of patients attending other providers had risen and there was 
a need to track the waiting lists. 

 
The Director of Quality advised: 

 The Quality Team was continuing to work with OUHFT on management of 
waiting lists to ensure patients were not coming to harm as a result of the 
longer wait 

 A letter had been received from the Chair of the Quality Committee at the 
OUHFT regarding the issues around test results, discharge summaries 
and out-patient letters.  For xx OUHFT had agreed to achieve 90% by 
September 2019.  A meeting was due to take place on 21 February to 
discuss issues relating to test results.  Discussion would take place with 
the OUHFT Medical Director to ensure all the issues were followed 
through appropriately and the Quality Committee would explore in more 
detail. 

 
The Lay Member (voting) requested an update on delayed transfers of care 
(DTOC) in community hospitals and information on the lack of turnover.  He noted 
Oxfordshire was working to an eight week target on mental health assessment 
which was above the national target and performance was down against targets.  
He felt this might have had an impact on patients and primary care. 
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The Oxford City LCD stated the adult mental health service was under a lot of 
strain.  OHFT had declared from May the intention to alter routine referrals from 
28 to 56 days due to the volume of referrals and they were continuing to work to 
that schedule.  Urgent and emergency referrals were still being seen within the 
contracted timeframe.  Discussions had been held to find a resolution but the 
situation was complex and affected by both funding and staffing issues.  It was 
hoped a plan for the next year to help with demand management would be 
developed.  It was a significant problem for which there was currently no solution.  
The Lay Member (voting) requested the Quality Committee monitor the situation 
in order to provide assurance. 
 
The Lay Member PPI commented along with retention of staff, sickness levels 
were another factor pointing out the ambulance report, where they were an outlier 
with staff sickness and turnover of staff.  She remarked there were a number of 
requirements on providers to address sickness and promote Health and 
Wellbeing.  Some information was received at the Quality Committee but it was 
usually out of date as it was contained in Annual Reports.  She hoped staff 
sickness rates were being looked at in the system approach to workforce. 
 
The Chief Operating Officer advised the nursing review was partly linked to DTOC 
in community services where there were large packages of care.  There was a 
need to understand the consequences of decisions and the impact on individuals.  
More use of Occupational Therapists from the community to give patients a 
chance to move straight away to their own homes was being trialled.  It was 
hoped this would tackle some of the paralysis in the system and stop the cycle of 
hospital bed to community bed followed by a large package of care in order to get 
a patient home.  An increase in home care hours and other initiatives to increase 
flow were being considered.  Whether the inability to get home care hours was 
due to the price per hour being insufficient was being investigated - Oxfordshire 
now had the third highest per hour payment and the price was being reviewed.  A 
paper on innovations such as using Alexa to prompt patients to take their 
medications, support from local volunteers and the community, could be circulated 
to Board members.  Responding to a query regarding the hourly rate, the Chief 
Operating Officer advised assurance had been received that the hourly rate met 
living wage requirements but she would need to check whether time taken to 
travel between patients was paid. 
 
The OCCG Board noted the Integrated Performance Report. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
SW/LW 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
DH 

13 Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service (CAMHS) Update 
The Chief Operating Officer introduced Paper 19/08a providing the Board with 
information on: 

 The management of the waiting list for routine CAMHS appointments 

 Oxfordshire CAMHS performance against the national picture 

 Oxfordshire’s Trailblazer bid for new national money. 
 
The paper aimed to provide the assurance required but should be read alongside 
Paper 19/08 for detailed performance information.  The Chief Operating Officer 
advised there had been success in seeking additional resources into the CAHMS 
service although high access rates brought pressure on the service. 
 
The Chief Operating Officer welcomed the Head of Service Oxford CAMHS and 
the OCCG CAMHS Clinical Lead, who gave a presentation to the Board. 
 
The Head of Service Oxford CAMHS advised the new model was based on: 

 Local stakeholder review 

 Five Year Forward View 

 NHSE Transformational Plans 
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 Thrive Model 

 Prevention/early access. 
 
There would be a single point of access which would accept all referrals and a 
new Neuro Development Conditions Pathway covering young people with autism 
and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD).  The CAMHS Partnership had 
been formed within which Response worked alongside seven partners: ARK-T, 
BHYP, Synolos, Trax, Oxfordshire Youth, RAW and SOFEA; and a CAMHS 
practitioner worked within each of these organisations.  Additional funding of 
£5.4m had been secured over the next three years through the CAMHS Green 
Paper Trailblazer Pilot.  The monies would be used to develop mental health 
support teams in schools/colleges for 5 – 17 year olds; a four week wait pilot to 
develop a national access target; and to develop Mental Health Leads in schools.  
It would take time for benefits to be realised from the new model but confidence 
was expressed in improvements being seen in the not too distant future. 
 
The Head of Service Oxford CAMHS responded to queries with the following 
information: 

 Recruitment was an issue but CAMHS were in partnership with Reading 
University and Health Education England and eight new trainees had been 
recruited and would start in the next week 

 CAMHS also undertook joint recruitment with the third sector.  Staff were 
employed by Response and candidates had been shortlisted for the two 
available posts 

 A contract would be entered into with Helios and there would be an online 
digital platform to explore different ways of working.  All staff were 
accredited therapists.  Bringing in a local digital platform was being 
investigated 

 The 4 week wait trajectory had not yet been set by NHSE as this was still 
in the planning phase 

 A Delivery Board had been formed with representation from many 
organisations including OCCG, which was chaired by the Head of 
Children’s Commissioning or the Senior Commissioning Manager 

 The first appointment, assessment, was the beginning of treatment and 
when an initial care plan was developed.  On occasions there might be an 
internal wait if the patient had complex needs but the young person and 
family would always have someone looking after their care. 

 Performance was tightly monitored by OCCG.  Monthly reports were made 
into the Quality Review Meeting and the Contract Review Meeting.  There 
was also a fortnightly working group with OCCG to discuss the current 
situation and plans 

 The service was contracted to a 12 week wait although no national target 
had been set.  The average for current core services was 16 weeks 

 There was a mental health data set which included Children and Young 
People and key performance indicators for all young people 

 There were contracts with all providers and all providers used the CAMHS 
policy and procedures.  All organisations had been brought under the 
CAMHS umbrella in order to improve governance. 

 
The Oxford City LCD advised the service used the third sector which was vital to 
delivering quality of care.  He pointed out that the third sector also had funding 
issues and these had been to a greater extent than on health and social care.  
The Head of Service Oxford CAMHS added that a large proportion of the CAMHS 
workforce came from the third sector. 
 
The presentation would be uploaded to the website and a hard copy sent to Barrie 
Finch. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
LC 
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The OCCG Board noted the Child and Adolescent mental Health Service 
update. 

14 Thames Valley and Surrey Local Health and Care Record Exemplar (TVS 
LHCRE) Progamme Partnership Agreement Summary 
The Director of Finance presented Paper 19/13 summarising the key elements of 
the draft TVS LHCRE Partnership Agreement.  The Partnership Agreement was 
planned for signature by the end of January in order to enable the approval by 
Frimley Health NHS Foundation Trust (Frimley) of the Contract Award to the 
selected suppler for the LHCRE data platform and the phased expenditure of the 
NHSE funding of £7.5m capital. 
 
The Director of Finance advised the Board was being asked to sign-up to a 
partnership agreement with the Frimley Partnership for a period of eight years.  
The intent of the scheme was interoperability and shared records at scale.  A 
large data warehouse containing all the records of the organisations in the 
LHCRE footprint would be created.  Benefits for primary use would be access to 
records but there would be a secondary use opportunity for commissioners 
around population health monitoring.  The Global Digital Exemplar (GDE) 
programme had already been attempted in Oxfordshire.  LHCRE would access 
the GDE.  The partnership agreement would be managed on a patch basis with 
OCCG managing for Oxfordshire.  The Business Case would be approved by 
Frimley.  The Integrated System Delivery Board (ISDB) had considered the paper 
and recommended OCCG should pick up the cost but that it should be treated as 
a first call on any growth money OCCG received each year. 
 
The Lay Member (voting) reported the paper had been scrutinised by the Finance 
Committee and it had been agreed to place reliance on the Frimley Finance 
Committee.  The Oxfordshire Finance Committee was satisfied with the figures in 
the Business Case and happy to support the proposals at the Board. 
 
Responding to queries the Director of Finance explained the underlying principle 
to share records was a good thing but he was unable to provide full assurance as 
it was still work in progress, still in the planning stage and the Business Case was 
still being worked up.  It would be necessary to obtain assurance through the 
mechanisms of delivery and the programme board.  Information Governance and 
General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) had caused issues locally and raised 
concern nationally.  It had been recognised this was a national issue and a 
national solution was required and this had been delegated to the LHCRE to 
resolve. 
 
The Director of Finance advised LHCRE should be seen as ‘instead of’ not ‘as 
well as’ the local GDE.  There was a need to look at potential overlaps and test 
whether it was necessary to have an Oxfordshire ‘lake’ or whether it could all be 
at LHCRE level.  The Interim Director of Public Health commented from a 
Population Health Management (PHM) perspective there would not be a wish for 
two sets of data but the bigger the pool of information the better the data. 
 
The South West LCD expressed some concerns observing there seemed to be 
time pressure for approval of the partnership agreement in order to obtain £7.5m 
from NHSE but a coherent business case had not been seen and it was an 
estimated return figure.  There was also history of large scale NHS IT 
programmes having optimistic savings forecasts and expense costs.  He did not 
feel the programme clearly defined what it was setting out to achieve for individual 
providers and most of the information provided was high level. 
 
The Director of Finance explained the deadline arose from working back from the 
deadline date for Frimley to sign-up with the provider.  OCCG was being asked to 
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state an intention to sign-up to a partnership agreement when it was finalised.  He 
agreed there were gaps in the business case and assurance around delivery but 
OCCG would be signing-up subject to assurance and sign-off of the business 
case.  The Chief Executive understood the difficulty Board members might be 
experiencing as OCCG needed to place reliance on another series of 
organisations to set up the system and run it for Oxfordshire.  It was important that 
this was implemented across the STP as it was intended to be a digital platform 
that sat across the STP.  It would be necessary to trust the local digital groups 
and LHCRE groups to work closely together as well as with Frimley and to trust 
due diligence had been undertaken.  The process should have the most 
transparency although there would be local issues to resolve but the Chief 
Executive strongly urged the Board to support the proposal and that Frimley 
would deliver.  She explained that ISDB had agreed the cost should be seen as a 
system cost and be the first call on money received to the system meaning it 
would not be available for any other contracts. 
 
The Lay Member (voting) reiterated the recommendation from the Finance 
Committee was to place assurance with the Frimley equivalent but felt it could be 
possible to ask that an OCCG officer ensured concerns around the rate of return 
were addressed.  The Business Case was being put together by the whole system 
which should provide further assurance on the scheme.  He proposed the risk 
assessment and benefits realisation scheme from the Business Case should be 
brought to the Board when they were available but felt it was clear OCCG should 
sign-up to the partnership agreement. 
 
Due to the concerns expressed the OCCG Board decided to vote on the 
recommendations for approval and approved:  

 OCCG should enter into the Agreement on behalf of the Oxfordshire 
system on the basis that the costs quoted represent maximum 
values: 12 in favour, 1 opposed, no abstentions 

 The costs of the Agreement would be the first call on OCCG growth 
funding in any one year and as a consequence the value was 
recognised as not being available for local contract settlements: 12 
in favour, 1 opposed, no abstentions.  A conflict of interest as 
provider organisations for the South East, South West, Oxford City, 
North East LCDs and West Deputy CD was noted 

Recommendations agreed: 

 The LHCRE Programme would review the draft costs with the aim of 
reducing them 

 The Programme would put in place rigorous arrangements for 
benefits management that linked to the local systems to track and 
deliver the identified cash releasing benefits. 

Governance and Assurance 

15 Annual Equality Publication 
The Director of Governance presented Paper 19/09 providing an overview of how 
OCCG met the Public Sector Equality Duty as set out in the Equality Act 2010.  
The paper also demonstrated OCCG commitment to promoting equality and 
reducing health inequalities.  The Act required public bodies to publish relevant 
information showing compliance with the Equality Duty on or before 31 January 
each year.   
 
The Lay Member (voting) advised he had tried to square the report with the 
annual Public Health report and the Locality plans but could not pull them all 
together to get an Oxfordshire view and link with investment.  He queried whether 
this could be a Board Workshop topic.  The Chair advised work was underway to 
link and streamline areas and feedback would be provided to the Board. 
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The Interim Director of Public Health commented that there was an overlap with 
PHM and once data was available it would be possible to drill down and 
understand whether deprivation or some other reason was having an impact. 
 
The Oxford City LCD commented he had raised the issues of poverty and 
deprivation to signal to the Board was it prepared to change the methodology for 
funding to address areas of need rather than sharing out on an equal footing.  The 
Director of Transformation advised as commissioners OCCG had a responsibility 
to provide PCNs with information on services provided and commissioners 
needed to invest funds where they knew they would have an impact on the 
population and areas served.  The funding was being considered but it would 
require a cultural shift for everyone. 
 
The Director of Governance advised the various equality reference groups did not 
yet link up but a system approach would evolve. 
 
The Director of Governance expressed thanks to Maggie James, Equality and 
Access Manager, and Labli Bakth, Equalities and Access Commissioner, who had 
written the report and undertook work to address issues.  The Lay Member PPI 
observed the report contained some good innovation. 
 
The OCCG Board: 

 Noted the progress made in various aspects of Equality and Diversity 
work, both within OCCG and through work with external partners, the 
public and patients 

 Approved the Equality Annual Report for publication. 

16 Corporate Governance report  
The Director of Governance introduced Paper 19/10 which reported on formal use 
of the seal and single tender action waivers.  It also included details of hospitality 
and declarations of interest. 
 
The Lay Member PPI referred to the Single Tender Waiver (STW) for Freshwater 
UK plc commenting she was aware that the company was mentioned in the 
reports to Horton HOSC as supporting the development of a plan for 
communication but had some concerns about the procurement process and 
probity.  The Director of Governance advised they had been involved in 
development of the plan and it had been suggested OCCG should use this 
company who had experience in this field when capacity was required at short 
notice.  The Chief Executive added a STW process had been necessary because 
at the point in time there was a need for significantly enhanced communications 
with little resource internally and she had previous experience of this group who 
had managed other public consultations and whose appointment was supported 
by NHSE.  The circumstances to be discussed further outside of meeting and if 
any issues arose to be taken to the Audit Committee. 
 
The Interim Director of Public Health pointed out her Declarations of Interest were 
missing from the register and asked the Board to note she had none to declare. 
 
The OCCG Board noted the Corporate Governance Report. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CM/RD 

17 Strategic Risk Register and Red Operational Risks 
The Director of Governance presented Paper 19/11 explaining there were no 
changes to risk titles; there was one Red/Extreme Strategic Risk, AF19 – Demand 
and Performance Challenges; two Extreme/Red Operational risks, 797 – A&E 
Four Hour Wait and 798 – Performance of RTT and Cancer NHS Constitution 
Standards. 
 
The Lay Member (voting) reported the Finance Committee had reviewed risk 
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AF25 as noted in the Action Tracker, and proposed the rating should reduce in 
level from high to moderate.   This would be considered at the next Director Risk 
Review meeting,  
 
The rating of the risk around ED was raised and agreed it should be reviewed 
bearing in mind the work that had been undertaken. 
 
The OCCG Board noted: 

 There were no changes to Risk Titles 

 There was one Red/Extreme Strategic Risk with a current risk rating 
of 20 

 There were two Extreme/Red Operational risks with a current risk 
rating of 20. 

CM 

18 Oxfordshire Clinical Commissioning Group Sub-Committee Minutes  
 CCG Executive Committee 

The Chief Executive as Chair of the CCG Executive Committee presented Paper 
19/12a, the minutes of the CCG Executive Committee held on 23 October and 27 
November 2018. 
 
The Chief Executive explained due to the often quite technical and clinical content 
of the discussion at the CCG Executive Committee, the minutes would be 
approved at the next meeting and then be presented to the Board.  The Chief 
Executive advised this was her personal recommendation and she would be 
uncomfortable about whether the clinical element had been reflected correctly 
without a discussion at a meeting.  She advised she would be happy to provide a 
verbal update of the discussion to the Board. 
 
It was noted this would be a different approach to the other sub-committees 
whose minutes were circulated electronically and signed off by the Committee 
members prior to presentation to the Board.  The Lay Member (voting) 
commented minutes from October were so far back their usefulness had been 
lost.  He felt the CCG Executive Committee minutes provided a wealth of 
assurance on areas for Board members. 
 
It was agreed the draft minutes from the CCG Executive Committee would 
be circulated to all Board members, marked confidential, rather than just to 
Committee members.  The approved minutes would then be brought to the 
Board following sign-off at the next meeting for noting. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
LC 

 Finance Committee 
The Lay Member (voting) as Chair of the Finance Committee presented Paper 
19/12b, the minutes of the Finance Committee held on 22 November 2018. 
 
The Lay Member (voting) highlighted the Section 75 dashboard and deterioration 
in the financial position, a risk share had been agreed with OCC and was reflected 
in the forecast outturn for OCCG.  He observed that there had been material 
movements at the end of year in the last two years and this would come back to 
the Audit Committee to consider how governance could be strengthened. 
 
The Oxford City LCD advised at the Joint Management Group (JMG) meeting it 
had been raised that some money was going to be removed from the provider 
Section 75 and he queried whether OCCG had oversight of these meetings.  The 
Director of Finance advised the appropriate place for this to be discussed would 
be at the JMG and noted output from that meeting was not regularly fed into the 
Board.  The Lay Member (voting) thought the JMG outcomes should be taken to 
the CCG Executive Committee commenting it was historically too late when the 
Board saw the changes to the budget as it was the annual position for the start of 
the year.  The Director of Finance to follow up. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
GK 
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 Quality Committee 

The Lay Member PPI as Chair of the Quality Committee presented Paper 19/12c, 
the minutes of the Quality Committee held on 15 November and 20 December 
2018. 
 
The Lay Member PPI highlighted the detailed scrutiny of the HART service; the 
new model for the CAMHS; and the data from the clinical excellence report 
particularly the high suicide rates in Oxfordshire.  The minutes detailed the work of 
the clinical excellence team within the Quality Team who pulled together data 
from a number of sources which provided detailed assurance on how providers 
were addressing issues for the whole population and gave a high level of 
assurance.  She felt the approach should be shared more widely in the STP. 
 
The OCCG Board noted the Sub-committee minutes. 

 

For Information 

19 Confirmation of meeting quorum and note of any decisions requiring 
ratification 
It was confirmed the meeting was quorate and no decisions required ratification. 

 

20 Any Other Business 
There being no other business the meeting was closed. 

 

21 Date of Next Meeting: Thursday 28 March 2019, 09.00 – 12.45, John Paul 11 
Centre, Bicester, OX26 6AW 

 

 


